
 

 

your local newsletter published by the Valley Project   •   march 2017 

Community rooms sparkle 

Walls and roof for North Dunedin Shed 

• continued on page 3 

MEMBERS OF the North Dunedin Shed 

have cause to celebrate as our workshop 

space is now fully closed in. After a lot of 

hard work we finally have our workspace 

closed in, lockable and ready to start laying 

out as a workshop.  

We began in 2014 with a large, open farm 

shed filled with piles of old wood and rub-

bish. It took 18 months to clear out before 

work could begin to enclose the space. 

A volunteer crew from Arana College spent three hours cleaning up the community rooms at the Valley 

Project during the University of Otago Orientation Week. Pictured are front, from left, Alice Bird, Caitlin 

Windress, Lucy Hayes and Alex Thompson; back, from left, Jahdal Jordan, Zach Adamson, Eilish Finlayson 

and Olivia Salmon. 



 

 

The Valley Project is a registered charitable organisation 

If you like what we do you can donate at www.givealittle.co.nz/northeastvalley 

Valley Project office hours: Tuesday–Friday, 9am–4pm, closed Mondays and school holidays 
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quality handcrafted meals 
 fresh or frozen  

 meals delivered or pick-up  

6 Cornhill St 
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022 6575 846 
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NEWS 
Project 

The valley was feeling the love on Valentine’s Day as community members came together to 

‘love the valley’, ‘love the volunteer’. An afternoon High Tea was organised by the Valley Project 

staff to let all the amazing volunteers in our community  

know they are appreciated. 

There are so many people doing small and big things 

behind the scenes so it was lovely to be able to bring 

them all together, says Valley Project community  

coordinator Anna Parker. 

 
Neighbours Day 

 

 

 

—
   

Volunteers feel the love 

From the editor: 

AS I put this issue together 

I had to refer back to earli-

er Valley Voice issues to 

remind myself of the back-

ground of some stories. 

Suddenly I found myself 

going through many old 

stories marvelling at how 

far various community 

groups have come since I 

began working here three 

years ago.  

The North Dunedin Shed is 

just one amazing example. 

This group has been quiet-

ly working away and has 

made a huge achievement 

in closing in their building. I 

remember visiting it in the 

early days when it was ra-

ther cold and draughty. 

Congratulations to them 

for their dedication and 

persistence and I look for-

ward to following many 

other groups as they each 

achieve their own goals 

and share their stories with 

the community through 

the Valley Voice.—Edith 

Leigh, Valley Voice editor 

Khmer Satay 
Noodle House 

 

 10%  students  off for  

 

Dine in or takeaway 
473 6066 

30–32 North Rd 

 now open for  party 
bookings 
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support those who  

support our community 

 Wed/Thurs 11am–10pm 
Fri/Sat 9am–11pm Sun 9am–10pm 

Upgrading power and lighting next move for shed 

 

 

-

 

 
 

 

Walks, music and creek activities 

The Community Orchard at Chingford Park has been weeded and mulched as volunteers from 

Cumberland College and Transition Valley 473 came together during Orientation Week at the University 

of Otago. 

Opportunity to network 

OUR NEXT stage will be to secure further fund-

ing to tidy and upgrade power and lighting, and 

also obtain tools and machinery.  

As part of our fundraising we will continue sup-

plying dry firewood to the local community from 

our stocks of demolition timber (mostly old 

hardwoods) and macrocarpa from trees felled 

on the property.  

At the same time we are continuing to seek new 

members who are looking for that hands-on 

experience and camaraderie that comes from 

working alongside others, sharing skills or learn-

ing new ones.  

If you are interested in being part of a small 

(but growing) group helping to finish the setting 

up of our workshop so we can ultimately work 

on community projects, then come along to our 

open mornings. We meet every Saturday and 

Wednesday mornings from 9.30 am at the old 

farm shed at 35 Bonnington Street (off  

Norwood Street).  

Anyone, retired or still working, older or  

younger – you are all welcome! Come along and 

see what we do. We are always very happy to 

give you a tour.—North Dunedin Shed secretary 

and founding member Paul Nelson 

LOTS OF exciting new ideas are coming together for 

CreekFest 2017 on 26 March.  

Like last year there will be a Discovery Walk along the 

creek. However, there will also be an extra walk for the 

more adventurous to explore and discover one of the 

tributaries of Lindsay Creek showing our valley from a 

different perspective. To find out more about these 

walks keep an eye on the CreekFest Facebook event 

page. 

The festival at Chingford Park will kick off at 1pm. We 

have some great live bands lined up again and an  

assortment of storytelling, food, and educational  

activities for all ages.  

Come along and soak up the atmosphere as we con-

nect with one another and our wonderful creek. And 

best of all – it’s all free!—Steve Tripp, CreekFest  

organising committee member 

 

• continued from page 1 
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Interior design & 
furnishing 

 
chalk paint supplier 

Hours: 10am–4pm 
Wednesday to Saturday 

201 North Road, North East Valley 
473 9449 
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real fruit ice creams 

 

Black’s Road 
Green Grocer 

fresh and affordable 
 fruit 
vegetables 
 

coffee 
smoothies 

Corner Blacks Rd and North Rd 
027 508 6447 
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Older people needed for study 

Valley  
Copy  
Centre 

convenient 
local 

support your community 
Print or photocopy at the  

community rooms 

262 North Rd 

voice@northeastvalley.org 

 

YOU MAY have noticed that for the past two 

weeks two youths, Benji Leask and Elti Sannyasi, 

have been door-knocking throughout the North 

East Valley community inviting youth of all ages 

to join a community-building endeavour aimed 

at bringing young people together in service to 

the community.  

The programme aims to develop the intellectual 

and spiritual capacities of youth to become ac-

tive agents of change in the community and to 

inspire other young people to become involved 

and take charge of their future. Topics such as 

justice, hope, co-operation, service to humanity 

and unity are discussed.  

On a practical level, youth come together once 

a week to study materials that build intellectual 

and moral capacities, create beautiful works of 

art, participate in sports and recreational activi-

ties and plan and carry out service projects for 

the community.  

Youth between the ages of 11 and 15 are at a 

crucial time in life. They are no longer children 

but are not yet adults. They may be constantly 

searching for standards by which to live their 

lives. This means they are susceptible to stand-

ards set by media and society and the habits of 

thought and action that they form during these 

years often endure throughout life. Conse-

quently, involvement in programmes which help 

young people navigate these transitional years 

are vital.  

The Junior Youth Spiritual Empowerment Pro-

gramme has been established in many commu-

nities around New Zealand and throughout the 

globe with positive results.  

Benji and Elti extend a warm welcome to any 

young people who may wish to join their weekly 

gatherings on Sunday 5 March from 2pm to 

5pm at the Valley Project community rooms. 

Contact us on 022 647 8448 or email 

e.sannyasi@gmail.com 

Encouraging youth to serve community 

THE BENEFITS of volunteering on wellbeing 

and brain health in older people is the sub-

ject of a study about to get underway in Dun-

edin. 

North East Valley resident and University of 

Otago PhD student Hayley Guiney says while 

there is already a lot of evidence about the 

general benefits of volunteering there have 

been few trials specifically looking at effects 

on brain health. 

“I am interested in looking for everyday things  

that are free and easily accessible that people 

can do to help them maintain their health 

and wellbeing as they get older.” 

Hayley moved from Wellington back to Dune-

din to undertake her research as she felt 

there is “a vibe in Dunedin for people to really 

support and participate in university re-

search” as a part of living here. 

She is looking for 200 people to take part in 

the study who are aged between 65 and 75 

years and who have been retired for at least 

six months. To be eligible to join the study  

participants need to have volunteered less  

than once a month, or not at all, during the 

past year. 

The study will involve taking part in two one-

hour sessions, with a $20 reimbursement for 

each session, and prepared to volunteer in 

the community for at least two hours each 

week for six months. 

If you are interested in taking part contact 

Hayley on hayley.guiney@psy.otago.ac.nz or 

phone 479 4077.—Edith Leigh 

Researcher Hayley Guiney is looking for 200 peo-

ple aged between 65 and 75, for a study to look at  

how volunteering effects positive ageing. 

 
Self-defence workshop 

-
–  

-

 

 



 

 

North Dunedin 

Dakin Electrical 
 
 

* Guaranteed Electrical Service 
* Reasonable Rates 

* Pensioner Concessions 
* Domestic and Commercial 

 
 
 

Ph: 473 7981 
88 Selwyn St, NEV 

027 4322 381 

 

 

A-Team Maintenance 
Home/Building Repairs 

& General Maintenance 

Marty Hillerby 
Builder/Joiner 

25 Cardigan St 
North East Valley, Dunedin 9010 

M: 027 6000 404 
a-teammaintenance@outlook.co.nz 

Valley storytellers to feature in diverse festival 

 
 

THE SOUNDS Nor’Easterly Choir and 

other valley identities will be featuring in 

the innagural Around the World in 80 

Tales event at Dunedin Public Library 

this month. 

Co-organiser and valley resident Kaitrin 

McMullan says people will tell five-

minute stories in their own language 

and then repeat the story in English. 

The event will also feature dance, 

puppets, music and songs. “It is a way of 

celebrating the multiculturalism in 

Dunedin, that is not just the food and 

music, but the language as well.” For 

some people, it might be their only 

chance to listen to some of the different 

languages, says Kaitrin. 

The story-telling sessions would be 

happening in small pockets over three 

floors in the library, and volunteers are 

still needed to help out on the day. 

Valley story-tellers will include Anna 

Bowen, speaking in Dutch, Afife Harris 

speaking Arabic and the Sounds 

Nor’Easterly Choir singing Spanish, 

Samoan, African and Russian songs and 

hymns. 

The event is taking place on 

International Storytelling Day and is free 

and suitable for all ages. 

Where:  Dunedin City Library 

When:  Sunday 19 March, 11am–3pm 

 

Allgo Electrical 

DOMESTIC 
COMMERCIAL 

SERVICING 

Rory Seaton 
Electrician 

 

02104 043 4033 
allgoelectrical@hotmail.com 
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Caltex Valley 
Workshop 

134 North Rd 

Book online at www.caltexvalley.co.nz 
473 0068 

 All servicing and mechanical 

needs 

 WOF 

 Oil changes 

 AA rewards on fuel over $40 

 MTA assured 

Motherhood changes art style 

KIA ORA koutou, my work 

experience includes teaching 

visual art at secondary school in Wha-

katāne, Paraparaumu and Dunedin. I en-

joy the energy and enthusiasm that 

young people bring to creating art. 

I am drawn to a colourist/expressionist 

approach to painting and have always 

been keen on life drawing and portrait 

drawing. As a working mother I have lim-

ited time to paint and this is forcing me 

to work more quickly and loosely. Re-

cently I have started approaching family and 

friends and asking them to sit as a portrait 

models. Drawing from a live model is much 

more challenging than working from photo-

graphs but can hopefully result in more ener-

getic and lively artwork.  

Artists I have been investigating recently in-

clude the American portrait painter Alice Neel 

and a young African American artist, Mickalene 

Thomas. Over the years I have drawn from a 

wide range of influences, from Matisse and the 

post impressionists to kōwhaiwhai patterns 

and contemporary Māori art, to the bold pat-

terns and colours of my mother’s 1960s Finnish 

Marimekko dresses.—Maya Tate-Manning 

•The Pop-up gallery is at the Gardens corner 

artist 
POP- 
UP 

 

 

  

  

  

  

  

 
 

Kim’s 
Remedial Massage 

  
 

 

 
 

 

from $26 per issue 
Phone Valley Voice editor  

Edith on 473 8614 

voice@northeastvalley.org 

March Northern Artery Pop-up artist Maya Tate-Manning 

with a painting created for a community project. 

 
Call for valley artists to exhibit 

 
 

 

 

 

THE MINISTER at Opoho Church, Rev Margaret Garland, 

spent some time last year in the United Kingdom looking 

at the ways music contributes to worship experiences.   

This took her to the Isle of Lewis and a Gaelic service at 

the church in Back – where they sing the Psalms using  

particular ‘tones’ or variations of them. Singing is direct 

from the bible and the tunes expand to fit the words.  

There are variations on the singing of the Psalms around 

Scotland and further afield. In this style of church music 

the Precentor leads the singing inviting the congregation 

to respond.   

We are fortunate to be able to welcome Catriona  

Parsons to Opoho. Catriona is a Gaelic language teacher 

and a Precentor hailing from Nova Scotia and originally 

Lewis. She is going to spend a couple of evenings teach-

ing the Psalm singing to anyone who would like to join in 

and then bring that to a Sunday service in March at 

Opoho.  

If you are interested you are most welcome. The work-

shops will be on Tuesday 7 and Friday 10 March from 

7.30pm to 9pm at the church in Signal Hill Rd. Then, 

those who are able are welcome to the Sunday service 

on 12 March at 10am no cost. Any enquiries please con-

tact marg.garland@gmail.com or phone 395 6120. 

Invitation to sing at church Young photographer 

making waves 

HE MIGHT be only 10 years old, but 

Jack Aubin is already a prize-winning 

photographer. The North East Valley 

Normal School pupil won the Jury 

Prize and the animal category for 14 

years and under at last year’s Otago 

Wildlife Photography Competition.  

This year he was commended in the 

Australian Photographer of the Year 

under-18 category. More than 8000 

images and 2000 portfolios were 

entered in this competition so to 

make the commended list was a fan-

tastic achievement. 

Jack has been taking photos since he 

was six starting out on his mother’s 

“little pink camera”. 

He enjoys studying animals and birds 

in their natural habitat and sharing 

his photos of amazing things with 

other people. 

Photographer 
            Jack 
           Aubin 

mailto:gabriellepanck@gmail.com
mailto:marg.garland@gmail.com
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JANET MELBOURNE 

BHSc (CompMed) ND Dip Herb Med 

Mind Body Medicine Practitioner 

No consultation fee for  
children up to 13 years 

 
 

487 7974 
021 0233 9778 

herbmed@xtra.co.nz 
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3 4 
individuals 

groups 

workplaces 

  www.kovidomaddick.co.nz 
027 357 2884 

kovidomaddick@gmail.com 

Come down to register or call 477 8812 

Dr Hamilton is 
warmly welcoming 
patients into his  
new centrally  
located practice  
on Albany Street. 

Albany Street Medical Centre 
477 8812 

29 Albany St, North Dunedin 

Dr Matthew Hamilton 

To register come down or call for more info 

Welcoming New Patients 

No gender stereotyping at  
this school 

Dunedin North Intermediate school has five uniform options including shorts, long pants, culottes and a 

kilt, and pupils are free to choose any option regardless of whether they are male or female. Principal 

Heidi Hayward says the change was brought in this year after pupils raised concerns about gender stere-

otyping. Culottes have been a popular choice among female pupils as they give freedom to be active, 

however no male pupils have yet opted to wear a kilt. 

Pictured here, Taya Kain (11) practices her cartwheel watched by, from left, James Johnson (13), Ella 

Clarke (12), Rose Deacon (12) and Caspar Rinnie-Weston (11). 

The children at Opoho Playcentre are 

enjoying being back together and have 

been making the most of the sunny days. 

Pictured here Emma Cantem, Theo  

McKillop and Ida Bealtie make an  

obstacle course jump with lead educator 

Carleen Mitchell. The centre is open  

Monday to Friday, 9am–noon.  

New members are always welcome. 

—Vanessa Gordon 

Fun in the sun at 

Opoho Playcentre THE TINKER School is callling for all youth, aged 12 to 

24, living in the valley area who have a passion for  

tinkering or working with their hands to come join the 

adventure.  

The Tinker School has a $5000 youth development 

grant to create a ‘Tinker Communiversity’. The concept 

of a ‘community university’ is to provide community 

courses around learning, to help young people  

become resilient, resourceful and enterprising. 

Five tinkering courses were identified in consultation 

with youth currently involved with the Tinker School: an 

Art Installation, Game Design & Development,  

Digital Design and Manufacturing, a Football Coaching 

programme, and a celebration of our journey by  

hosting a community event, the Festival of Tricks. 

Young people wanting to be involved will plan the  

content of the course, develop knowledge and skills to 

deliver the course and manage the resources  

required. It will require a minimum time commitment 

of around 30 hours spread over 60 days. For all youth  

involved in the development of this initiative, this is the 

only cost involved. 

The community courses are then delivered to children 

and youth in the valley area over four months, finishing 

in June. The cost will be $10/session. 

To register your interest come by the Tinker School at 

347 North Rd. We are open 3–6pm, Monday to Friday, 

or contact me on 021982216.—Andrew Bowen 

‘Tinker Communiversity’ 

school 
NEWS 



 

 

Animals for adoption 

Go to spcaotago.org.nz for information about the adoption process 
and fees. 

Vist us at 1 Torridon St, Opoho, Dunedin or phone 473 8252  

Looking for a new canine family  

member?  

We foster and re-home dogs that have been 

left unwanted at the DCC Pound. 

Each dog is registered, micro chipped, 
vaccinated and will be de-sexed. We ask  
adoptive owners for a donation of $230 
towards these costs. 

Foster homes needed. All essentials 

provided, fully fenced sections required. 

Visit: www.dogrescuedunedin.co.nz or 

phone 03 486 2311. Find us on Facebook! 

 

CHARTERED ACCOUNTANTS 

Investment House • 462 Moray Place  

77 5867 • www.betterbusiness.co.nz 

 

advertising makes this 

newsletter possible 
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Vita AGE: 8 year old  female 
BREED: tortoiseshell 
PERSONALITY: a real sweetie  
LOVES: snoozing 

 

discs $15ea 
course at  

Chingford Park 
call into our office  

262 North Rd 

or buy at the 

Grid Coffee Roasters 

 
 

Astro AGE: 3-4 year old  male 
BREED: black & white cat 
PERSONALITY: a little shy, but very loving  
LOVES: treats 

Astro is initially quite shy but once he gets to 
know you he’ll come out of his shell with his play-
ful loving side and will soon be your best friend. 

Astro was originally adopted from SPCA Otago a 
few years ago, however, his owner recently 
passed away, so he was returned with another cat 
called Nicholas. 

Nicholas has already been adopted and now As-
tro is patiently waiting at SPCA Otago for his for-
ever home. 

Please come and meet him today. 

NOW FOR something different! Bring a 

blanket, pack the sandwiches and join 

us for a sunny picnic at the beach.   

The Historical Dance group will kick the 

year off with a costumed promenade 

and picnic at the St Clair Esplanade 

on Sunday 4 March from 11am to 1pm.  

This is a casual gathering where every-

body is most welcome. Period attire 

encouraged but not required. Hat de 

rigueur though. 

The dance year for the group will start 

with a block of six dance classes focus-

ing on French regional dances. The 

French tradition is very old and some 

regional dances can easily be traced 

back to medieval times.   

The dance is quite social and well suited 

to beginners. There is no need for a 

partner. Wear comfortable shoes.  

The six classes will be held at the North 

East Valley Normal School hall, 248 

North Rd, on Tuesday from 7pm to 

8.30pm starting on Tuesday 7 

March. The cost is $40 for the six clas-

ses or $8 casual. More info at 

www.frenchdancing.co.nz 

French dancing  

THE DALMORE Reserve Community Garden in 

Pine Hill has changed their weekly meeting time 

to Sunday afternoon. 

They have found Saturdays are busy for many 

people, so will gather at the gardens on Allenby 

Ave from 1pm to 3pm on Sundays. 

They are busy getting plants in for winter and 

drawing up a planting plan to rotate crops. 

Dalmore Reserve Community 

Garden to meet on Sundays 

 

 

–
–

 

  

Parenting courses in the valley 

http://www.betterbusiness.co.nz/


 

 

WITH CREEKFEST almost here 

again, I thought we’d take anoth-

er look at the stream life in Lindsay Creek/

Pukehaukea.   

Last year we ventured into the creek with an 

electric fishing machine to see what fish were 

about, but this year we went low-tech and em-

barked on a family insect-catching mission 

equipped with just a few small nets. 

Our first spot was Bethune’s Gully at the wood-

en steps. For someone who doesn’t spend 

much time thinking about small creatures in 

streams, I was amazed at how the creek bed 

was teeming with life. Under every rock we 

turned over lurked an assortment of critters; 

mayfly, caddisfly, stonefly, cranefly and midge 

larvae, as well as tiny snails and worms.  

These fly larvae love this bouldery stretch of 

stream with mini-rapids – the turbulent water 

holds plenty of oxygen and the overhanging 

trees keep the water nice and cool. There is also 

plenty of food and, as with any animal, life is all 

about the food. 

These critters are totally fascinating. There are 

over 230 species of native caddisflies in New 

Zealand and the larvae we found (a type of Hy-

dropsychid) make little nests of stones under 

rocks. They make tiny silk nets next to the en-

trance and wait for algae and small bugs to float 

into it. 

Mayfly larvae shed their skin many times, getting 

bigger each time until, after about a year in the 

stream, they turn into a winged adult. The adults 

don’t eat, they fly off, mate, lay eggs and then 

die. There are 40 species of native mayflies in 

New Zealand, the most common being  

Deleatidium, which we found plenty of in the 

stream.    

Mayflies are an important part of the stream 

food chain. Deleatidium larvae graze along rocks 

sweeping up bits of loose plants and algae from 

the water with their furry mouthparts. In turn 

they are the main food for trout (and other fish 

and some birds) and thus form a cornerstone of 

New Zealand’s trout fishery. 

Our second stop was downstream, at the North 

Road bridge. This stretch of stream is quite 

different – less shade (so warmer water), more 

weeds and slime, and a more uniform stream 

bed with rocks of similar sizes. The warmer  

water means fewer mayfly, caddisfly and stone-

fly larvae, but there were dobsonfly larvae as 

well as lots more tiny snails. 

For an urban stream with an industrial history, 

the diversity of critters is okay. Mayfly, caddisfly, 

and stonefly larvae are particularly sensitive to 

pollution and are one indicator of stream 

health. The fact that all three are present here, 

albeit in fewer numbers than Bethune’s Gully, is 

promising. 

So next time you see the creek, think of the 

thousands of insects and other wee bugs busy 

in the stream bed. As Mr Jack reminded me – it’s 

a jungle out there!—Helen Jack 

ology NEV- Abundance of tiny critters in creek   community  
your local guide 
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Like us on Facebook 
— Otago Plunket 

 

Plunket Clinic now at the  
Gardens Corner (by the post 

boxes), Opoho Road 
 

Phone Melissa Plunket Nurse 
for an appointment 

027 6877925 or Plunket Area 
Office  (03) 474 0490 

Plunketline 24/7 0800 933 922 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Plunket's Vision  
In the first 1000 days we make 

the difference of a lifetime 

 

A stonefly case on a rock at Bethune’s Gully. The 

larvae has turned into a winged adult and headed 

off leaving its last shed skin behind. 

DUNEDIN CITY Council has been investigating the city’s 

wastewater network and has identified a number of histori-

cally constructed overflow channels that alleviate pressure 

in the wastewater network during heavy rainfall. 

One such overflow has been identified at Lindsay Creek 

near Knox College. The council will be spending more than 

$7 million addressing this issue, with work to start in the 

Kaikorai catchment first. 

Until remedial work is carried out, signage has been put up 

to warn users of the creek of the potential health hazards.  

New warning signs erected for Lindsay Creek  



 

 

 church services 

Salvation Army, 43 North Rd, community worker only, Mark O’Donnell  

Sacred Heart Catholic, 89 North Rd, Mass 9.30am 

Glenaven Methodist, 7 Chambers St, 11am 

Pacific Island Presbyterian, 160 North Rd, English 11am on 1st, 2nd and 

3rd Sundays; Cook Island 9.30am; Samoan 11am, 4th and 5th Sundays 

Anglican: St Martin’s, 194 North Rd,  10.45am 

St Thomas', Raleigh St and Pine Hill Rd, 4pm 

Opoho Presbyterian, 50 Signal Hill Rd, 10am 

NEV Presbyterian, 224 North Rd, 9.30am cafe service 

St Mark’s Presbyterian, 304 Pine Hill Rd, 10am 

NEV Baptist, 270 North Road, 10.30am. 

for families, kids & 

teens 
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NEV 

community  
garden  

working bees 

top paddock behind North 

East Valley Normal School 

 

Sunday 5 Mar  
1pm–4pm 

 

Saturday 11 Mar 
 9am–noon 

 

Sunday 19 Mar 
1pm-4pm 

 

Saturday 25 Mar 
 9am-noon 
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fitness & health 

 
–

–
 

 
 

 

 
 

 

 
 

 

 
 

 
-

 
 

 

 

–

 
 

 

 
 

 

 

 
 

  

  
 

 

 Dalmore  
Reserve  

community 
garden 

At the reserve entrance on 

Allenby Ave 

 
 

Every Sunday 
1pm–3pm  

OPOHO MOTHER and performer Charlotte McKay has 

teamed up with her best friend to create a no-holds-barred 

show on mums for the Dunedin Fringe Festival. “It’s time to 

don your leather jackets, bust out your regrettable tattoos 

and pack your mummy issues for a crack up night of song, 

stories and, potentially, even therapy.” Both women have 

small children, so 

the story behind the 

show is about trying 

to “retain a sense of 

self in amongst all 

the mummy-ness” 

and giving a nod to 

their former lives as 

singers and 

performers. 

The show is on 

Thursday, Friday and 

Saturday, 9–11 

March, 8–9.30pm, at 

Cafe LOL, Wall St 

Mall. More info at 

Facebook page 

‘According to Harriet 

& Charlotte’. 

Fringe show by valley mums 
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trading corner 

 
 

 
 

 

 
 

 

 
 

 
-

 
 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
-

- -
 

 
 

 

 
 

 

 
 

 
-

 
 

 
-

 

THAI MASSAGE 
 

Traditional, clothes on,  
massage for health 

 

20 years experience and Thai trained, 
here in NEV 

 

 
 

  

 
 

Want health, wellbeing  
and relaxation? 

 
 

Yuan Gong Qigong exercises are 
easy to learn, effective & enjoyable 

 

 

All welcome 
For class times or private sessions 

contact Jay 027 584 4537 
www.bodymindqi.com 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 

 
 

 

 



 

 

Bilingual class at NEVN School 

networking 

 

neighbours day 

 

 

CreekFest 2017 

 

 
–

 

church singing 

Psalm singing workshops at 
Opoho Church, 7 and 10 March, 
7.30–9pm. Sunday  
service, 12 March, 10am 

what’s on 
calendar 

Driven for Results? Contact me today 

 Wendy 
Bowman 

Committed to 
achieving  the 

 best results 
for you  

   474 7070   
 027 609 7599   

   wendy.bowman@harcourts.co.nz   
  wendy.bowman.harcourts.co.nz   

 

Open Wed–Sun 

Lunch: 11.30am–2pm 

Dinner: 5pm–8pm* 

(*9pm on Friday & Saturday) 
 

 

 

Ask about our Gold Card discount 

The Normanby Bistro 
Ph 473 0373 

 

Susanne and Richard look 
forward to meeting you 

Reminder: The Valley Project office is 

closed during school holidays: 

Bi-lingual teacher Mel Stojanovich, at back right, with some of her pupils in a new bi-lingual class at 

North East Valley Normal School for year two to year six pupils. 

WHILE SOME of her pupils looked a little shell-shocked 

when their year began with her speaking te reo Māori in 

the classroom, the full-time bilingual class for years two 

to six at North East Valley Normal School is now thriving, 

says their teacher. 

Mel Stojanovich says the new class will take time to 

grow, but the plan is to become a full-immersion te reo 

class in a few years. 

The school is lucky to have a principal and senior teach-

er who already speak te reo, says Mel. “Our teachers 

here are really pushing themselves to learn more. It’s a 

really rich environment for our language.” 

Mel was teaching English overseas in Japan when she 

realised two things. Firstly, how much she loved teach-

ing, and secondly, how important it was to learn her 

own language, te reo Māori. She grew up in Dunedin, 

where little Māori is spoken – although “it is getting bet-

ter”, she says – and in a home where Māori was not spo-

ken – her grandparents had been banned from speak-

ing their language. 

She studied te reo at Te Whare Wānanga, before doing 

her Masters in teaching, and is still learning the lan-

guage, she says. 

Principal John McKenzie says the bilingual class has 

been well received by the school community. The class 

has 17 pupils, a good number to start with. The children 

are year two to year six, and their te reo abilities range 

from those who currently speak very little to te reo 

speakers who also attend the city-wide Māori immersion 

class, Kā Puananī o Te Reo, once a week. 

 
Are you on our  

volunteer  

database? 

Fill out our form online or come into 

the office: bit.ly/valleyvolunteer  

 

 

 

Make a difference in your community! 


